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Dear Readers 
 
As I write this issue, the temperature is unseasonably warm. I also note from my 
photos from March 2023, that we had a spring-time smattering of snow, so I can 
only guess at the weather weõre having now. What I can say for sure is that days 
are longer and weõre headed for an abundance of new growth, which is always a 
joy! Our regular features from Alan Ford and Rob Kyte offer an insight into our 
natural world; I was fascinated to read about the secret world of ants! 
 
Last month, our villages played a part in the extremely scenic part of the route for 
the 2024 Tunbridge Wells half marathon, with many local residents taking part 
amongst the hundreds of competitors taking up the challenge; see Page 20-21. 
 
Speldhurst Parish Council would like to add a plea that residents read their news 
in the parish magazine, take a look at their website, where they can sign up for 
news alerts, and follow them on Facebook. They do their best to post important 
updates about the work they do - like providing and maintaining defibrillators 
(see P.4) - across all our media channels. They provide an amazing service to us 
all that we sometimes may forget. 
 
If you or your children are budding journalists and have something to say, weõd 
love to hear from you! Email us on the address below. Have a wonderful month. 
 
Best wishes 
Maria 
On behalf of Speldhurst News Editors:  
Maria Turner, Sara Turner, Judith Malim 
 
Please remember that copy for the April 2024 edition should be sent before 10th 
March 2024 to: speldhurst.news@gmail.com. Word, Publisher or pdf files 
preferred. Thank you. 

SPELDHURST NEWS endeavours to include articles in addition to village, church and chapel 

news.  These are taken in good faith and without prejudice, therefore the committee will 

not be held responsible for the accuracy of the content, nor will it be held responsible for 

any work or treatment received from the advertisers.  Readers should satisfy themselves of 

advertisersõ abilities before accepting a job quotation or undertaking a course of 

treatment.  All articles  & inclusions should be sent as a word document attachment.  The 

editors reserve the right to  amend submissions where they feel it is appropriate.  

Welcome  
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     March 
    
  
 
 Mondays   Library      p.8 
     2-4.30pm 
            
 Sat 2nd   Table Top Sale    p.11 
  
 Mon 4th   Bumps & Babes    p.4 
 Mon 18th   ò ò      
              
 Wednesdays  Praise & Play    p.4 
    
 Sat 2nd   Penshurst Farmersõ Market  p.9 
     
 Mon 4th   SPC Committee  Meeting  p.13 
  
 Sat 16th   Quiz night     p.6 
     Speldhurst Village Hall 
  
 Sat 16th   Tonbridge Music Club 
     Concert     p.10 
 
  
 Sat 23rd   Blackham Village Hall 
     Beer and Skittles    p.8 
 

      
     June 
  
 Sat 15th   Village Fete     

 
  

Diary at a Glance  
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News & Announcements  

 
Whatõs on in Speldhurst for the Under 5õs in March 

 
Spring is well underway now with snowdrops, daffodils and crocuses bloom-
ing everywhere. Our groups are blooming too. Bumps and Babes is a coffee 
morning for new Mums. We meet fortnightly on Mondays from 10.30 am in 
The Chapel in Northfields. This month we meet on 4th & 18th  March, so do 
get in touch with Jenny if you have an under 2 and would like to join us or 
just turn up. All are welcome. 
 
Praise and Play, the St Maryõs Toddler Group meets on Wednesdays from 9 ð 
10.30am in the church. We have great fun together. Thereõs lots of time for 
free play for the children and a craft too. Towards the end of the session we 
gather together for a story and a sing song and also to ring the church bell, 
which the children love, before refreshments are served. So, if youõve not 
joined us before do come along one Wednesday, youõd be very welcome. 
Meanwhile if you are new to the village and have pre-school children, or 
know someone in that position, do get in touch with Jenny on 01892 541200 
or 07891318123 or at jenny50fitz@gmail.com  

DEFIBRILLATORS IN SPELDHURST PARISH - REMINDER 

Here are the locations for defibrillators: 

¶ Langton Green Sports Pavilion, Langton Green Recreation Ground 

¶ Ashdene House, A264 Langton Road, Langton Green 

¶ Speldhurst Village Hall, St Maryõs Lane, Speldhurst 

¶ The Crown Inn, Old Groombridge 

¶ Ashurst Village Hall, behind St Martinõs Church, Ashurst 
Further defibrillators - not maintained by the parish council - can be found at 
Groombridge Village Hall, Ashurst Recreation Ground, Rusthall Medical Cen-
tre, Sunnyside Community Hall and Rusthall Parish Council (35 Harmony 
Street). You can watch a short video from St Johnõs Ambulance on how to 
use a defibrillator on the ôDefibrillatorsõ page on our web-
site www.speldhurstparishcouncil.gov.uk.  If anyone needs to use the 
defibrillator at Speldhurst Village Hall, they will find full instructions on 
how to access and use it at the site.  

http://www.speldhurstparishcouncil.gov.uk/
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Introducing our new Treasurer of The Speldhurst Community Shop: Steve 
Nicholls. 
Steve moved to Speldhurst, from Uckfield, in mid-September 2023, and lives in 
Barden Road.  
Soon after arriving in Speldhurst, and as a way of fast-tracking into the commu-
nity, he volunteered to work in the shop. As we got to know Steve we realised he 
had excellent financial and community experience and quickly recruited him 
onto the committee!  Peter Moulton had expressed a desire to step down as 
treasurer to pursue other projects, so that seemed a natural fit. Steve has recently 
taken a step back from full time employment so has some free time.  The commit-
tee were delighted when Steve agreed to take over as Treasurer. 
Since 2016, Steve has been Treasurer of Brentwood Community Transport a 
Charity based in Brentwood, Essex. The charity provides subsidised bus services 
for members of the community who, have no other transport options; for them 
the bus service is an essential lifeline, to shops, friends, and the broader commu-
nity.  http://www.brentwoodct.co.uk.  In addition, Steve has several other volun-
tary, finance/ consultancy, related roles. Steve is also a paraglider pilot and a 
member of the Southern Hang Gliding Club, and, not surprisingly, given his 
background, he is the Club Treasurer.  Steve is also a keen cyclist, and a trained, 
high-mountain alpine guide/ skier in both - downhill and touring.   

As we  welcome Steve, we are saying goodbye to Peter Moulton.  Peter is off to a 
new exciting project , so we wish him all the best and Iõm sure we will still see 
him around the village! 
From Edward Pinnell, our Chair: 
òThank you so much Peter for your stewardship of the finances since we opened in 2019. For the 
committee, the members and our staff to have confidence and visibility on the finances is so im-
portant. And welcome Steve! We are delighted to have you on board, already contributing to 
both shop and chapel finance matters.ó 
 
Would you like to volunteer in the shop?  Weõre always looking for volunteers.  
Please pop in and see us, or contact Jo Eames on Joeames15@outlook.com. 
If  you would like to have a say in the new shop or have something to say on any-
thing else shop related please contact us at: 
speldhurstcommunityshop@gmail.com 
 

лмуфн усомру 

http://www.brentwoodct.co.uk
mailto:Joeames15@outlook.com
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Donõt miss my quiz night on the 16th March! 
Tickets are still available! 

 
I am fundraising to help pay for a month-long volunteering trip to Malawi with 
my school in July. I will be going with OpenArmsUK, helping local school 
communities and the larger community with sanitation and other projects. 
Please come along and bring friends, family or whoever you can and enjoy a 
night of fun for a great cause! 
Any questions, please ask my mum on 01892  863300  or email as above. 
 
Thank you, Katie Pinnell 



 

 

 7 



 

 
 8 

SPELDHURST LIBRARY 
Mondays 
2-4.30pm 

 
Speldhurst Library is part of the Kent Library 
Service (the last surviving library in Kent run 
by volunteers) and the books are housed in 
the committee room of the village hall. We 
are open every Monday afternoon from 2pm - 
4.30pm. We have fiction, non-fiction, large 
print and childrenôs books. We look forward 
to welcoming you! 
 
Pat Carter 
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Tonbridge Music Club presents 
ENSEMBLE MOLIERE 

Saturday, 16 March at 7.30pm 
Parish Church of St Peter and St Paul, Tonbridge 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Come and join us for a delightful evening of music played at the court of Louis 
XIV, the Sun King, in 17th century France.  Ensemble Molière will play music 
by, among others, Charpentier, Lully and Couperin, some of the leading French 
Baroque composers, with the pieces dedicated to every moment of the Kingõs 
day.  Hear the music which provided the background to the great Kingõs daily 
life! 
 
Ensemble Molière has five female musicians who all play historical instru-
ments and has gained a reputation as an established early music ensemble. It 
was selected as the first-ever Radio 3 New Generation Baroque Ensemble for 
two years from October 2021, a new scheme run in partnership by BBC Radio 
3, the National Centre for Early Music and the Royal College of Music. 
Ensemble Molière has given concerts throughout the UK and Europe. They 
were finalists at the York Early Music International Young Artists Competi-
tion and Future Baroque Artist at the London Festival of Baroque Music.  They 
have also been involved with some interesting cross-arts projects including 
one to celebrate the 400th anniversary of Moli¯reõs birth. This saw the Ensem-
ble joining forces with two clowns to create a new music theatre show which 
is an exploration of Moli¯reõs world through his words and the music of his 
time.  
 
If you would like to come to Ensemble Moli¯reõs concert, and you are not a 
member, tickets cost £20 each and £5 for students and those under 18.  They 
can be bought through our website, www.tmc.org.uk, where further infor-
mation about membership, this concert and the rest of our 2023/24 Season can 
be found.  Alternatively, you can also buy tickets by calling 01732 364204. 
We look forward to welcoming you to the concert! 

http://www.tmc.org.uk
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~ Allotment & 
Gardening News ~ 

If you are interested in these topics / types of discussions, there is 
a Facebook page where we go into a lot of this type of stuff. It is 
called Speldhurst Allotmenteers & Gardeners and the web 
address is: https://www.facebook.com/groups/305824050847755. 
Hope to see you there. 

Garden Friends and Foes 
 
I was reading a very interesting small book picked up at a National Trust 
secondhand bookshop about garden ôfriendsõ and ôfoesõ. According to the author, 
because gardens are sheltered and contain a wealth of plants, they provide a ha-
ven for wildlife too. Apparently, private garden spaces in Britain cover about 
1,801,151 acres. Twice the size of Kent. Bigger than the Lake District, Snowdonia 
and Yorkshire Dales combined. A lot of space by any reckoning. Consequently, 
the potential of gardens as a haven for wildlife is considerable. Many provide 
food, shelter and breeding sites for a wide range of animals which increases the 
interest and enjoyment of a garden. 
 
But, back to ôfriendsõ or ôfoesõ. Early in the list are ants. Apparently, for the few 
ants that we see ômarchingõ in columns around our gardens in search of food 
(these are the ôworkerõ ants), thousands more are below ground in a network of 
tunnels. Ants are commonly to be found under patio slabs, in flower pots, creat-
ing small piles of earth along the edge of the lawn or even attempting to tunnel 
their way into our kitchen! The common black garden ant is one of the most 
robust and prolific to be found. Colonies can grow to around 15,000 workers, 
but the average is between 5,000 to 7,000. Apparently, ants are friends because 
they kill insect grubs and caterpillars to feed their larvae. They also help to mix 
and aerate the soil ð but Iõm ôfeelingõ that this is stretching the ôfriendõ case 
somewhat. Theyõre foes  because their tunnels can undermine or even kill shal-
low-rooted plants. Red ants sting. They like to feed on ripe fruit, often herding 
and protecting aphids, milking them for sugary honeydew ð often seen on vege-
tables like braid beans which can become infested in the spring (GAH!). As the 
queen lays eggs and the colony grows over the early summer months, worker 
ants will forage further afield to find new food sources. This will often bring 
them inside properties - which is when they can be a real nuisance. 
 
 

https://www.facebook.com/groups/305824050847755
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A Letter from St Maryõs 
March 2024 

 
 
 
 
 
 
Dear Friends, 
 

HOPE 
Christian hope is not just a fuzzy feeling that  things will turn out OK but a firm 
conviction based on the promise of Jesus that all who have faith and follow him 
will be welcomed into Heaven. 
However, this may not fit with our own experience and we feel the world shift-
ing dramatically around us. Millions of people are being displaced as a result of 
war and natural disaster. Our climate is under threat. Closer to home we worry 
about the cost of living, boat people, mental health issues and broken relation-
ships.  
In the midst of this noise, Jesus says, òDo not let your hearts be troubled, trust 
in God, trust also in me. In my fatherõs house there are many places to live 
inéand I am going to prepare a place for youó. At the end of the Bible there are 
hints at what this place might be like. It will be a place where, ò Every tear will 
be wiped away. There will be no more death or mourning or crying or pain, 
for the old order has passed awayéand everything is made new.ó 
During his short time on earth, in the way he led his life and the words he used 
Jesus spoke of his love, his justice, his mercy and his grace. In doing so he gave 
hope to thousands of people. 
Jesusõ enemies, those who live in darkness, sought to silence him and for a while 
they believed they were successful. They had Jesus crucified and he was sealed 
up in a stone tomb with a military guard. But the stone was rolled away and not 
even death could imprison him and Jesus broke free. 
Nothing brings hope back to life like the empty tomb at Easter: the Easter mes-
sage is of hope to a bewildering and uncertain world. Jesus speaks today as 
clearly as he ever did not only to thousands or even tens of thousands but to tens 
of millions of people and the number is still growing. The message ð The Good 
News- hasnõt changed; it is that all who believe and trust in him will have the 
hope of an everlasting place in his heavenly home. 
Alleluia! Christ is risen ð He is risen indeed. Alleluia! 
 
John Perkins 
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3rd March 
10 am  Communion  
 
10th March 
10 am All-Age Worship for Mothering Sunday 
 
17th March 
8 am  Holy Communion (Book of Common Prayer) 
10 am Communion 
 
24th March 
10 am All-Age Worship 
6 pm  Evensong 
 
28th March - Maundy Thursday 
8 pm  Communion for Maundy Thursday 
 
29th March - Good Friday 
10 am Good Friday Service for All Ages at St Maryôs, Speldhurst 
12 noon An Hour at the Cross at St Johnôs, Groombridge 
4 pm  A Musical Reflection at St Martinôs, Ashurst 
 
31st March - Easter Day 
8 am  Traditional Holy Communion (Book of Common Prayer) 
10 am All-Age Worship with Communion 
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¢ƘŜ /ƘǳǊŎƘ hŶŎŜ Ŏŀƴ ōŜ ŎƻƴǘŀŎǘŜŘ ƻƴ усммут ƻǊ  
ǎǇŜƭŘƘǳǊǎǘΦŎƘǳǊŎƘϪōǘƻǇŜƴǿƻǊƭŘΦŎƻƳ 
bƻǊƳŀƭ ƻŶŎŜ ƘƻǳǊǎΥ ф ŀƳ ǘƻ мнΦол ǇƳ 

See our website: www.speldhurstchurch.org 
St Mary's Facebook page: facebook.com/StMarysSpeldhurst/  

In the spring we plan to run an Alpha Course which is aimed at people 
who wish to explore the Christian faith. If you are interested and would 
like to find out more please contact John at revjohnp@outlook.com or 
the church office. 

 
 
 
 
Funeral and Burial in Churchyard 
14th November  Muriel Willis 
16th January  Constance Anne Burrows 

http://www.speldhurstchurch.org
mailto:revjohnp@outlook.com
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NATURE 
WATCH 

I have sent off my Butterfly and moth records for last year. I found 23 species of 
Butterflies and 275 species of Moth, bringing my garden total for all years to 399 
different moths give or take a couple. Looking forward to finding some new ones 
this year. Here are a few interesting facts about moths. 
A number of the small moths look like bird poo. Other moths mimic Hornets, 
Wasps, bumblebees, dead leaves, and Birch twigs all to keep safe from predators. 
  
Some moths enjoy a bit of cannibalism. Like most moth caterpillers  the Dum-bar 
feeds on salad, however given the opportunity they will eat other moth cater-
pillers including their own kind. Moths also play a key role in pollinating plants 
and flowers by night. In fact recent research shows that they are better at it than 
Bees are during the day. A few moths like the China-mark and the Water Veneer 
have their caterpillars feed on water plants and pupate just beneath the surface 
of the water, or in the case of the Water Veneer up to 1m below the surface. 
Some Tiger moths are capable of producing ultrasonic pulses which we think 
help to confuse bats and let them escape being eaten. 
   
The Peppered moth's usual form is pale 
with black speckles. It also has a genetic 
mutation which has black wings and 
this form domnated in the industrial cit-
ies where pollution killed off all the li-
chens on the tree bark  so the black wing 
peppered moth blended in on the sooty 
tree trunks while the pale one stood out 
and was eaten by the birds. As a result of successive  generations the black 
moths outnumbered the pale forms in towns. While in the country the pale 
forms remain dominant. 
  
Moths can be found all the year round, while Butterflies only fly in the day light, 
Moths can be found both in daylight and in greater numbers at night. 
 
Alan Ford 
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Vegetable of the 

Month:  

Beetroot  

Beetroot is an incredibly versatile, beautiful and nutritious vegetable. It can 
come as the traditional purple but also yellow, striped and white. It has many 
recognised health benefits as it is full of antioxidants like betalains that fight 
cell damage and inflammation. 
 
As a food, beetroot is extremely versatile; it can be eaten raw; it can be cooked 
and it can be pickled; it can, also, be eaten in both sweet and savoury dishes. 
 
Here is one of my favourites: from the Riverford Companion Book: 
 
Beetroot, potato and horseradish rostis 
 

Ingredients 
2 large potatoes, 1 large beetroot, 1 small red onion, 1 tsp grated horseradish 
from a jar, 1 large garlic clove,, roughly chopped bunches of dill, tarragon and 
parsley, 1 tbsp. plain flour, sunflower oil for frying, salt and pepper for 
seasoning. 

Method 
Put the potatoes in a pan of cold salted water and slowly bring to the boil, then 
reduce the heat  and simmer for 5 minutes. Turn off the heat and leave the 
potatoes in the hot water for 15 minutes so they are half cooked. Drain and peel. 
 
Coarsely grate the potatoes, beetroot and onion into a large boil. Finely grate 
the horseradish into the same bowl. Crush the garlic and add to the bowl with 
the herbs. Season with salt and pepper, sprinkle the flour and mix well. 
 
Heat the oven to 190 C/Gas 5.  Shape the mix into burger style shapes. Add the 
oil to a no-stick frying pan and fry the rostis until golden brown on both sides. 
Transfer to a baking tray and cook in the oven for 15 minutes.  
 
You can serve instead of potatoes, or  add a range of ingredients such as: 
smoked salmon and crème fraiche;  grilled portobello mushrooms; watercress, 
blue cheese and a drizzle of honey; or, spinach and poached eggs. 
 
Enjoy, Maria Turner 



 

 
 20 

Hendy Tunbridge Wells Half Marathon 2024 
 

Famed for its scenic route around our beautiful villages, this challenging 
route, including the 300 foot ascent of Spring Hill at Fordcombe, is one of 
the biggest running events in the UK. 

Tunbridge Wells Harriers have hosted the event for over 30 years. Over 
the last ten years, the race has also donated around £200,000 to charity; 
this year, the charity is West Kent Mind. 
 

Local residents across our villages took up the challenge, so 
congratulations to all who took part! 



 

 

 21 



 

 
 22 

 

Age UK Lunch  Jan Mann    863931 

Allotments      Mark Oddy    862746 

Beavers      Jo Smith    518706 

Bowls Club      Debbie Moon   861317  

Bridge Club     Heather Hughes   863367 

Brownies     Louise Scott     862972 

Bumps and Babes    Jenny Fitzsimmons  541200  

Cricket Club     Nick Coffin    07867 803121 

    Junior Cricket section  Francis Booth   07738474144 

Cubs       Karol Leeves   531104  

Flower Show     Alan Ford    863276 

Football: Speldhurst Rangers   Ollie Crees    07919467576  

GP Surgery          863040 

Guides      Sybil Oddy    862746 

Library      Olive West    863234 

Men on Wednesday    John Perkins   863239 

Mothersõ Union    Christine Baker   540793  

Mothers & Toddlers    Jenny Fitzsimmons  541200  

Nursery School         860557 

Parish Council: Chair    Paul Curry    07515 938765 

                       Vice Chair            Katrina Lyle    862070        

             Parish Clerk Katie Neve    862927  

         Parish Councillors  Richard Ellery   864077 

      Alan Rowe    863404  

Police Community Support Officer  Gemma.Gilbert @kent.police.uk  

Primary School     Stephanie Hayward  863044 

Rainbows      Alex Brown    

      speldhurstrainbows@gmail.com  

Recreation Ground    Ed Wesson   07799 731247  

Running Group     Paul Eames    07975 577630 

Speldhurst Association of Men  Brian Tasker   862301 

Snooker Club     Nick Fenton   864144 

Speldhurst Art Exhibition   Maria Turner   863394 

Speldhurst News Editors    Maria Turner   863394 

      Sara Turner   863226 

      Judith Malim   864268 

Speldhurst News Advertising   Eric Roughley   863222 

 

SPELDHURST VILLAGE  

CLUBS & ORGANISATIONS 

mailto:miles.booth2@kent.police.uk
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St Maryõs Church  Rector       

Administrator       Andrea Burgess    861187 

                    

Stoolball      Donna Burden   524793 

          07810 048599 

Scouts     Nick Burgess  863362 

Shop & Post Office     Jo-Anne Dekker   863158 

Village Fete: Chair    Mike Harrowing   0772 5561154  

Village Hall                         Rachel Bourdin   07766 830303  

Village Website     Miranda Hawkins   863601 

Walking Football     Brian Shilling  07940 013135  

Walking Group     Brian Tasker   862301  

 
 
Buses     Timetables for bus  285 Speldhurst to  

     Tun Wells  - Hams Travel 01580 879629 

     For info: https://hamstravel.com/services  

 

George & Dragon PH:   Mon -Thurs & Sun  midday to 10 -00pm.  

     Fri & Sat midday to 11 -00pm.  

     01892 338549 

 

GP:     Mon - Fri 8am-6pm Tel: 01892 863040 

 

Dispensary:     Mon - Fri 8.30am-1pm; 2.30 -6pm  

     (dispensary calls 8.30 -11.30 only)  

 

Library (village hall):   Monday 2 -4.30pm.  

 

Shop:      Mon -Fri 7.30am-5pm; Sat 8 -1pm; Sun 8 -11 

Post Office:     Mon -Fri 9am-5pm; Sat 9 -1pm; Sun Closed  

Opening Hours &  

Local Information  
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